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Obtaining proper service of process is a critical legal requirement for ensuring people involved in court 
cases are aware of them and can receive their day in court.  As part of obtaining service of process, Ohio 
courts depend heavily on the U.S. Postal Service to deliver important legal documents through the mail.   
 
Early in the pandemic in March 2020, USPS altered its procedures for obtaining signatures when 
delivering certified mail.  Letter carriers were authorized to sign for the person receiving the certified 
mail and mark the return of service “C-19” or something similar.   
 
Representatives of the Columbus Post Office have informed the Franklin County Municipal Court that 
USPS has reverted back to their pre-pandemic procedures for obtaining signatures on certified 
mail.  Effective April 1, 2022, letter carriers are no longer authorized to sign for the recipient and mark 
the return “C-19.”  The carrier must obtain the recipient’s signature. 
 
Despite eliminating the “C-19” practice in April this year, a significant percentage of all certified mail 
returns filed by USPS continue to be marked “C-19” or something similar.  The Court has therefore 
approved and executed Administrative Order 04-2022, which will take effect August 1, 2022.   
 
Among other things, Administrative Order 04-2022 directs the Clerk to docket certified mail returns 
marked C-19 or something similar as unsuccessful certified mail service when the return indicates 
delivery on or after April 1, 2022 (the date USPS eliminated the C-19 practice), and directs that motions 
for default judgment be denied for lack of service when a certified mail return marked C-19 or 
something similar indicates delivery on or after April 1, 2022, and service has not otherwise been 
achieved under the Ohio Rules of Civil Procedure.   
 
 
Enclosed: Administrative Order 04-2022 
 












